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October 28, 2009

The Honorable Dow Constantine

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed for council consideration and adoption is $7.1 million of proposed supplemental budget authority to be revenue backed by federal grants.  The grants are funded by the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) of 2009 and are divided into the following two programs:

1. The Petroleum Reductions Technology Clean Cities Program will enter into an agreement with the Puget Sound Clean Cities Coalition (PSCCC) by the end of November 2009.  King County, in a sub-grantee role, will receive at least $1.54 million upon completion of negotiations between the PSCCC and the United States Department of Energy (DOE).
2. The DOE has entered into an agreement with King County to allocate funding from the Energy Efficiency and Conservation Block Grant (EECBG) Program.  The agreement was approved September 29, 2009 and $300,000 of the $6.14 million was awarded.  The remaining funds will be made available for expenditure as DOE approves individual project budgets and a grant administration allocation.  This federal approval is likely to be received by the end of November.  Of the $6.14 million, $100,000 was proposed for appropriation in the Burien TOD legislative transmittal package (Ordinance 2009-0547).
This supplemental budget ordinance is proposed for 2009 approval to improve our ability to comply with the grant requirement that substantial funds be expended within 18 months of the award date.  Without expedited supplemental budget ordinance approval the county risks post-award expenditure delays which could result in a DOE de-obligation of funds and grant award cancellation. 
The DOE’s Petroleum Reductions Technology Program awarded the PSCCC a $15 million competitive award on August 26, 2009.  King County is a major partner on this project, and will be provided $1,540,000 of the total award to cover the incremental costs to purchase 28 hybrid Azure Dynamics minibuses that will be used in the King County Metro Transit ACCESS paratransit fleet.  The remaining amount of the purchase price of these vehicles will be funded under appropriation A00201 in the proposed 2010 Transit budget.  Other funding from this grant for the King County Department of Transportation’s (DOT) Fleet Division will allow the purchase of hybrid vehicles, as well as funding for additional electric vehicle charging infrastructure.  Details of this funding will be negotiated with the Clean Cities Coalition and the DOE and should be finalized in the next two months.  The Clean Cities grant will allow DOT to reduce operating costs by reducing fuel consumption, help King County achieve its greenhouse gas emissions reduction goals and address climate change, and help stimulate the clean vehicle sector.  The expenditure of this grant will not increase county costs.

In addition to the Clean Cities Grant, the ARRA of 2009 also appropriated funding for the DOE to award formula-based grants under the EECBG Program.  King County is anticipated to receive a total of $6,141,000 from this program.  Again, $100,000 of this amount was proposed for appropriation in the Burien TOD legislative transmittal package (Ordinance 2009-0547), leaving $6,041,000 to be allocated to additional energy efficiency projects.  The DOE requires these funds be used to: 
· reduce fossil fuel emissions; 
· reduce the total energy use of the eligible entities; 
· improve energy efficiency in the transportation, building, and other appropriate sectors; and 
· create and retain jobs. 
Over the last several years, the King County Executive established the Countywide Energy Task Force and Executive Climate Action Team which include staff representation from DOT, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP), the Facilities Management Division (FMD) and Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES).  These teams led a process to solicit and evaluate potential EECBG projects and programs.  In all, 29 proposals were evaluated based on the following ARRA 2009 EECBG funding criteria: greenhouse gas emissions reduction, energy efficiency and energy use reduction, cost savings, jobs creation, equity and social justice, other funds and opportunities leveraged, renewable energy generated, and benefit longevity.  In early June 2009, the EECBG evaluation team presented information to the Executive for all proposals, including an initial recommendation for funding.  The projects eventually chosen by the Executive for EECBG funding, and an application outlining these projects and programs were submitted by King County to the DOE on June 25, 2009.  The grant funded projects are listed below with detailed project narratives in Attachment A to this letter.
Summary Table of US Department of Energy Efficiency and Conservation Block Grant Projects for King County

	Project
	Department/Division
	EECBG Funding

	Black River Facility LEED Certification and Lighting Upgrade
	Facilities Management Division
	$245,000

	Earlington Building Energy Efficiency Upgrades:  Phase 1
	Facilities Management Division
	$300,000

	Maleng Regional Justice Center (MRJC) Energy Efficiency Upgrades:  Phase 2
	Facilities Management Division
	$805,000

	Metro-Transit East Base Air Compressor Replacement
	Transit Division
	$100,000

	Metro-Transit Route 36 Overhead Terminal Wire
	Transit Division
	$400,000

	Community Based Travel and Transportation Demand Management
	Transit Division
	$150,000

	Vehicle Electrification Support at County Facilities
	DOT/Transit Division
	$600,000

	Novelty Hill Road ITS
	Road Services Division
	$300,000

	Road Services Energy Efficiency and Conservation Strategy
	Road Services Division
	$100,000

	Engine/Generator for Enumclaw Bio-Gas Project
	Water and Land Resources Division
	$160,000

	Energy Audit and Implementation Project
	Wastewater Treatment Division
	$190,000

	West Point Preaeration Blowers Replacement
	Wastewater Treatment Division
	$280,000

	Fluorescent Bulb and Tube Market Transformation
	Solid Waste Division
	$100,000

	Permit Application Energy Efficiency and Sustainability Program
	Department of Development and Environmental Services
	$200,000

	Transition to Hybrid Vehicle Utilization
	Department of Development and Environmental Services
	$200,000

	Energy Efficiency Components at YWCA Family Village (Issaquah)
	Department of Community and Health Services
	$750,000

	Energy Efficiency Components at Senior Affordable Housing Sites
	Department of Community and Health Services
	$250,000

	Program and Grant Administration
	DOT Director’s Office
	$441,000

	Total
	
	$5,571,000


Since the preliminary EECBG agreement and grant award was made on September 29th, the DOE has been reviewing and approving individual project budgets, details and requirements.  In the process of defining project agreements, it was determined that one project that was originally submitted, a $470,000 energy efficiency sub-project at the Bow Lake Recycling and Transfer Station should not proceed.  The grant represents less than 1% of the estimated total construction cost of this project.  The division determined that the grant's requirements would increase the cost of the project more than the grant award.  A replacement project(s) is being vetted internally and must be approved by DOE.  Once this project(s) is defined, supplemental budget authority will be requested at a later date.  This change explains why the total requested EECBG budget authority $5,571,000 does not equal the total funding available under the remaining EECBG award of $6,041,000.
Three of the buildings planned for energy efficiency upgrades and grant funding are also subjects of the Green River Flood Preparedness Ordinance 16680 passed by the King County Council on October 19, 2009.  Please be assured that we have considered the flood risk, and still strongly recommend that the council move forward with these energy projects for the following reasons:

· It is our intent to retain all of these buildings as important King County assets, critical to King County business and services, for many years to come.  The flood threat we are all preparing for, although urgent and important, does not reduce the need to make these buildings energy efficient for the long-term.
· Substantial future cost savings are associated with this request.  The savings per year for the MRJC, guaranteed under the performance contract, total nearly $100,000.  Phase II of this effort will save the facility an additional $275,000 per year and receive utility incentives in the amount of $175,000.  These figures are all based on preliminary audit findings, and expected to grow upon completion of the directed engineering study.  The Earlington Building cost savings under current engineering study design is approximately $85,000 and will benefit from a $200,000 incentive payment from Puget Sound Energy (PSE).  The Black River energy project will realize a savings per year of $26,500, and receive a utility incentive payment of $14,500.

· Funding authorized in the supplemental appropriation Ordinance 16680 includes a flood protection wall around the MRJC to protect this valuable and critical asset from major flood damage.  This wall, if approved, should decrease the flood risk for the entire structure, including the proposed energy efficiency improvements, which will occur in the ceiling of the first floor and on the roof.
· Nearly all of the infrastructure proposed in these energy efficiency projects is well above the modeled flood levels.  In the case of the MRJC and the Earlington buildings, nearly all of the energy infrastructure planned will be in the roof.  In the case of the Black River Building, there will be some lighting in the ceiling of the first floor.  In the flood model assuming 25,000 cubic feet per second (one of the more severe flooding models), this lighting equipment might possibly be damaged.  The estimated cost for lighting in the first floor ceiling is less than one-third of the total $250,000 allocated to this building and it is unlikely that the ceiling lighting would be completely and irreparably damaged in a flood, thus the risk in terms of dollars is low.  It is anticipated that any lighting that is damaged by the flood would be recoverable by insurance.  
· In addition to the EECBG federal funding for the projects, PSE will provide generous incentives for these projects.  For example, the MRJC project will receive a PSE incentive payment of $815,750, or 70% of the installed costs of Phase I of the project. 
· The Black River Building improvements will allow us to receive Leadership in Energy Efficiency Design (LEED) certification for the retrofitted building.  This will be a pilot program for other existing King County buildings to either become LEED certified or to maximize our buildings’ performance.  With the EECBG project, we hope to achieve LEED Gold certification.  Thus, in addition to obtaining grant federal funding and improving the efficiency of the buildings, we will achieve an important Green Building policy goal.
King County's EECBG program supports and implements key elements of the county’s Comprehensive Plan and Energy and Climate Plans.  These plans set environmental and energy policies and goals for King County in its own operations, in its role as a regional government, and for its citizens.  Application of the funds to the county’s operational and regional energy and climate change efforts will help King County to move quickly and aggressively to implement its robust energy and climate change plans and policies.  It will allow the delivery of measurable and lasting energy, emissions and cost savings, while providing new green jobs during difficult economic times. 

Equally important, EECBG funding has helped catalyze cooperation between neighboring local governments on climate and energy issues, notably including the creation of the New Energy Solutions (NES) consortium, which is focused on implementing a progressive regional energy policy program.  The NES has developed targeted regional energy strategies with high value to the Puget Sound region; these include energy efficiency, clean mobility and “smart grid” power system upgrades.  Leveraging EECBG and other funding from participants, NES is supporting implementation of several new regionally coordinated projects by local governments, utilities and the private sector.  These new projects will provide unique opportunities to maximize regional energy and emissions savings while demonstrating the value of inter-governmental coordination on energy issues.  Of the 17 non administrative activities funded under EECBG, eight involve substantial coordination with other governments, and three are collaboratively funded by multiple governments. 

King County EECBG grant funding comprises a broad spectrum of programs.  Most of these activities are energy-saving improvements to county infrastructure.  Such projects reliably capture long-term energy and cost savings, while providing project design and construction jobs.  King County recognizes that the EECBG funding represents a rare opportunity to support new and innovative approaches to projects and programs that might not otherwise be implemented.  For example, a low-income housing project that includes a pilot project for “zero-net-energy” dwellings in a transit-oriented development is among the projects to be funded with EECBG grants.  This project should demonstrate that sustainable residential building developments and lifestyles are affordable to all segments of American society.

King County’s EECBG program and funding  received through the Clean Cities Program will save taxpayers money, create new jobs, help address energy security and climate change, and help transform the region to a cleaner, healthier place.  Rigorous measurement and reporting of outcomes required under ARRA funding will clearly document outcomes of the projects and programs funded, and will be available online at King County’s Recovery website.

I certify funds are available for this proposed supplemental appropriation.

If you have any questions, please contact Pam Bissonnette, Assistant King County Executive, at 206-263-9660, or Noel Treat, Chief of Staff, County Executive Office, at 206-263-9661.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director
Pam Bissonnette, Assistant County Executive
Noel Treat, Chief of Staff, County Executive Office
Stephanie Warden, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services
Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)
Linda Dougherty, Director, Roads Services Division, DOT

Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT
Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)
Christie True, Director, Wastewater Treatment Division, DNRP

Bob Cowan, Acting County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 

    Services (DES)
Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES

Jackie McLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services Division
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